

2020/2021

PROXY PAPER™

GUIDELINES

AN OVERVIEW OF THE GLASS LEWIS APPROACH TO PROXY ADVICE

AUSTRALIA



Table of Contents

GUIDELINES INTRODUCTION	1
Summary of Changes for the 2020-2021 Australia Policy Guidelines	1
THE AUSTRALIAN GOVERNANCE LANDSCAPE	3
Investor Protection in Australia	3
Supermajority Vote Requirements	4
Right of Shareholders to Call a Special Meeting/Submit a Shareholder Proposal	4
Binding Nature of Shareholder Votes	4
Other Australian Governance Guidelines	5
Application of CGI Glass Lewis' Guidelines	5
TRANSPARENCY AND INTEGRITY IN FINANCIAL REPORTING	
Accounts and Reports	
Appointment and Change of External Audit Firm	6
A DOADD OF DIDECTORS THAT SERVES SHADEHOLDED INTEREST	_
A BOARD OF DIRECTORS THAT SERVES SHAREHOLDER INTEREST	
Election and Removal of Directors	
Boards	
Board Size	
Independence	
Separation of the Roles of Chair and CEO	
Director Term Limits and Mandatory Retirement Provisions	
Conflict of Interest	
Experience	
Board Skills Matrix	
Board Diversity	
Performance	
Board Committees	
External/Self Nominated Candidates	
Controlled Companies	16

REMUNERATION	18
The "Two Strikes" Test	18
The Spill Resolution and Spill Meeting	18
Executive Remuneration	19
General Approach	19
Elements of Executive Remuneration	20
Equity Awards	24
Contracts	24
Smaller Companies	25
Remuneration of Non-Executive Directors ("NEDS")	25
Structure of NED Pay	25
Options to NEDS	25
Smaller Companies	25
NED Salary Sacrifice Schemes	26
NED Equity	26
Proposals to Increase the Cap on NEDS' Fees	26
GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE AND THE SHAREHOLDER FRANCHISE	27
Amendments to the Constitution	
"No Vacancy" Rule	
Share Capital	27
Preference Shares	
Issue of Shares	28
Ratification of Past Issue of Shares/Approval of Future Issue of Shares	28
Repurchase of Shares	
Dividends	30
Anti-Takeover Measures	30
Partial Takeover Provisions	
Poison Pills (Shareholder Rights Plans)	30
Environmental and Social Risk Oversight	
ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE SHAREHOLDER INITIATIVES	32
Facilitating Nonbinding Shareholder Proposals	
APPENDIX A	34
APPENDIX B	35

Guidelines Introduction

SUMMARY OF CHANGES FOR THE 2019 AUSTRALIA POLICY GUIDELINES

CGI Glass Lewis evaluates these guidelines on an ongoing basis and formally updates them on an annual basis.

We have not sought to make significant revisions to our guidelines in response to COVID-19. CGI Glass Lewis' analysts have always applied overriding discretion to our recommendations to account for special or unique situations. With respect to COVID-19, we will be taking a pragmatic approach and will consider providing exceptions where our guidelines are breached or are expected to be breached due to COVID-19 and where the breach is explained and justified by the issuer.

This year, for 2020/21 we have made the following key revisions, which are summarized in this section but discussed in greater detail in the relevant sections of this document.

BOARD DIVERSITY

As stated in our 2018/2019 guidelines, CGI Glass Lewis would consider recommending against members of the board should the board have zero female directors at ASX300 companies.

We are changing this guideline, effective for AGMs held from January 1, 2021. From that time, if a company board with six or more directors (including the MD) has less than two female directors, we may consider recommending shareholders vote against board members. Similarly, if a company board has five directors, we expect to see at least one female director.

We may provide exceptions if the company demonstrates high female representation in the senior management team or otherwise disclosures a credible plan to address the lack of diversity on the board and in the senior management team in near future periods.

The intention of this change is to further promote female diversity among boards. We wish to ensure boards have an open and diverse culture and believe that having more than one female director is reassuring that female director participation is not tokenistic.

While we believe diversity of thought is important at smaller boards, we did not wish to limit director appointments on small boards to a single gender and so our guideline change at this time is principally targeted at boards with six or more directors (comprising a majority of boards).

AUDIT (AND/OR) RISK COMMITTEE

As stated in our 2019/2020 guidelines, if the audit committee did not have an audit and financial reporting expert (i.e., a chartered accountant, certified practicing accountant or retired CFO), we would typically vote against the committee chair.

We have widened our guidelines to allow us to continue to support the audit committee chair where such a person does not sit on the committee, but we consider the collective experience of the committee is considered appropriate.

We will still typically encourage the participation of an audit and financial reporting expert on audit committees, however we have encountered audit committees who do not have such a person, but nonetheless have enough financial expertise on the committee who do not fit our definition of "audit and financial reporting expert" that has given us pause on the sensibility of an against recommendation. The purpose of this change is to introduce more leeway on this matter.

We will still highlight in our research where the audit committee does not have an audit and financial reporting expert, however we will then further consider the experience of the committee.

HOUSEKEEPING CHANGES

In addition to the changes listed above, we have also made several changes of a housekeeping nature, including the updating of outdated references, in order to enhance clarity and readability.

The Australian Governance Landscape

INVESTOR PROTECTION IN AUSTRALIA

In Australia, the rights and protection of public investors are contained partly in the constitution of the listed entity, the Listing Rules of the Australian Securities Exchange ("ASX") and the Australian Corporations Act. The ASX Listing Rules apply to, and are observed by, all ASX-listed entities. The Australian Corporations Act applies to, and must be observed by, companies incorporated under that Act, i.e., Australian incorporated companies.

The content and enforcement of the ASX Listing Rules, the content of the Australian Corporations Act and the enforcement of the Act is administered by the ASX, the Parliament and the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC"), respectively.

If an ASX-listed entity breaches its Listing Rules, the powers of the ASX are essentially limited to suspension from listing or delisting of the entity. Compliance with the ASX Listing Rules is, however, an obligation of Australian-incorporated ASX-listed companies under the Australian Corporations Act and ASIC has an independent right of enforcement of the ASX Listing Rules in the case of such companies through the act. This is an important parallel power in the case of such companies because ASIC, unlike the ASX, can impose monetary penalties and other remedial orders on such companies and has done so in a number of cases, particularly in connection with the ASX Listing Rule 3 requiring Continuous Disclosure of material information.

In August 2002, ASX took a leadership role in enhancing Australian corporate governance practices by convening the ASX Corporate Governance Council. Since 2003, the Council has developed and released recommendations on the corporate governance practices to be adopted by ASX listed entities designed to promote investor confidence and to assist listed entities to meet stakeholder expectations.

In response to concerns of potential conflicts of interest with the ASX acting as both a publicly listed entity and as market supervisor, certain supervisory functions were transferred to ASIC on August 1, 2010. ASIC's additional regulatory powers relate to breaches of market integrity, including allegations of insider trading and other sources of market manipulation. ASIC now acts as both supervisor and prosecutor for related issues. Following the ASX supervisory transfer arrangement with ASIC, the ASX Markets Supervision subsidiary was changed to ASX Compliance as of August 1, 2010.

The two principal agents of investor protection are an independent and effective board of directors accountable to shareholders and an independent and rigorous auditor also accountable to shareholders. The provisions governing the election and removal of directors and the appointment and change of auditors are set out below.

SUPERMAJORITY VOTE REQUIREMENTS

The Australian Corporations Act provides for shareholders of an Australian incorporated company to make voting decisions by ordinary resolution (a simple majority of votes cast on the resolution) or by special resolution (a 75% majority of votes cast on the resolution). Voting decisions on schemes of arrangement require a simple majority of voters plus a 75% majority of votes cast on the resolution.

Most shareholder decisions are made by ordinary resolution and the Corporations Act specifies which type of decision has to be made by special resolution. A common type of special resolution is an amendment of the company's constitution.

It would be possible for the constitution of an Australian incorporated ASX-listed company to require a shareholder decision normally made by ordinary resolution to be made instead by special resolution (or even by some greater supermajority vote) but, in practice, that has not happened.

CGI Glass Lewis notes that supermajority vote requirements can act as impediments to shareholder action on ballot items which are critical to shareholder interests. One key example in the case of some ASX-listed companies incorporated outside Australia is in the takeover context where supermajority vote requirements can strongly limit the voice of shareholders in making decisions on such crucial matters as selling the business.

RIGHT OF SHAREHOLDERS TO CALL A SPECIAL MEETING/SUBMIT A SHAREHOLDER PROPOSAL

In Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies, one or more shareholders holding 5% or more of voting capital can call a special shareholder meeting or add an agenda item to a pending shareholder meeting to be voted on by shareholders at the meeting.¹ Additionally, a group of 100 shareholders entitled to vote can add an agenda item to a pending shareholder meeting.²

Voting Recommendations:

CGI Glass Lewis evaluates shareholder proposals on a case-by-case basis. We generally favour proposals which are likely to increase shareholder value and/or promote and protect shareholder rights. We typically prefer to leave decisions regarding day-to-day management of the business and policy decisions related to environmental, social or political issues to management and the board, except when we see a clear and direct link between the proposal and some economic or financial issue for the company.

We believe shareholders should not attempt to micromanage the business or its board and executives through the initiative process. Rather, shareholders should use their influence to push for governance structures which protect shareholders, and then put in place a board they can trust to make informed and careful decisions which are in the best interests of the business and its owners. We believe shareholders should hold directors accountable for management and policy decisions through the election of directors and we will recommend shareholders vote against the re-election of one or more members of the board if we consider they have not handled key issues effectively.

BINDING NATURE OF SHAREHOLDER VOTES

In general, decisions made by shareholders of Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies by resolution in a duly convened general meeting are binding on the company. Under Australian corporate law, if a shareholder proposal is a competent proposal for shareholder decision (i.e., is a matter on which shareholders as opposed to the board are entitled by law to make that decision) and receives the requisite majority of votes (ordinary or special resolution), that resolution is binding on the company. There is, however, one type of shareholder decision that is not binding — the shareholders' vote on the annual remuneration report, which is advisory only.

¹ Corporations Act 2001, section 249D.

² Corporations Act 2001, section 249N. Changes in the Corporations Act in March 2015 removed the previous right of a group of 100 shareholders entitled to vote to call a special shareholder meeting.

OTHER AUSTRALIAN GOVERNANCE GUIDELINES

From the perspective of investors there are three published sets of corporate governance guidelines or standards that are influential in the Australian market — those of:

- The Australian Council of Superannuation Investors ("ACSI") the ACSI Governance Guidelines October 2019 ("ACSI Guidelines").
- ASX Corporate Governance Council ("ASXCGC") The ASXCGC Principles and Recommendations ("ASXCGC Principles"), as amended on February 27, 2019 ("the 4th_Edition").
- Australian Prudential Regulatory Authority ("APRA") the amended <u>APRA Prudential Standard CPS510</u>³ and APRA Prudential Practice Guide⁴ released in November 2013 (together, the "APRA Standards").

On July 23, 2019 APRA also released a draft Prudential Standard CPS511⁵ aimed at clarifying and strengthening remuneration requirements, with the final prudential standard intended to be released and effective in 2021.

The CGI Glass Lewis guidelines can differ from the above guidelines.

APPLICATION OF CGI GLASS LEWIS' GUIDELINES

These Guidelines form the basis of the CGI Glass Lewis approach to proxy advice for the 2020-2021 proxy season. We may refer to best practice; however, CGI Glass Lewis agrees with the "if not, why not" analytical framework set out by the ASXCGC Principles and applies the Guidelines accordingly.

Most ASX-listed entities are companies incorporated in Australia under the Australian Corporations Act and, thereby, governed by both the ASX Listing Rules and the mandates of the Corporations Act. These guidelines are prepared for those companies.

Further, some ASX-listed entities are not companies (mainly some members of the listed property and other trusts sector) and a small number of ASX-listed companies are incorporated outside Australia. Both of those types of ASX-listed entities are not subject to the mandates of the Australian Corporations Act that apply to ASX-listed companies incorporated under that Act. Nevertheless, CGI Glass Lewis urges all ASX-listed entities to apply the same standards as Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies regardless of their structure or country of incorporation. CGI Glass Lewis may, therefore, apply these guidelines *mutatis mutandis* and to the extent that they may be applicable, to those other ASX-listed entities.

³ APRA Prudential Standard CPS 510 as at September 2018.

⁴ APRA Prudential Practice Guide SPG 511 on Remuneration ("APRA Guide") as at November 2013. While APRA's requirements on remuneration only apply to the banking, insurance and associated sectors that it regulates, they are influential also for the development of remuneration best practice generally in Australia.

⁵ APRA Draft Prudential Standard CPS 511.

Transparency and Integrity in Financial Reporting

ACCOUNTS AND REPORTS

Australian incorporated companies are obliged by the Australian Corporations Act to submit their annual financial statements, director reports and auditor reports for shareholder consideration at the AGM. Traditionally, the annual accounts have been submitted to shareholder vote at the AGM. Nowadays, most ASX-listed companies lawfully omit that practice.

Voting Recommendations:

Where annual accounts are submitted to a shareholder vote, we will recommend voting for the proposal except in the case where there are concerns about the integrity or quality of the accounts. Where accounts are not submitted to a shareholder vote, we will raise any concerns about the integrity or quality of the accounts in the election of directors proposal.

APPOINTMENT AND CHANGE OF EXTERNAL AUDIT FIRM

Australian corporate law does not require the annual election of the auditor, nor does it require shareholder approval of the authority to set auditors' fees.

When an Australian incorporated company wishes to change its auditor, the incumbent auditor must seek consent from the regulator, ASIC. The auditor is required to state the following to ASIC:

- There are no disputes with company management connected with the auditor ceasing to hold office.
- There are no circumstances connected with the auditor ceasing to hold office which should be brought to ASIC's attention.

Where an Australian incorporated company has decided to change its auditor, shareholders have an opportunity to endorse the new appointment at the AGM following the change. Shareholders will know at this time that ASIC has given consent to the resignation of the former auditor.

We believe the role of the auditor is crucial in protecting shareholder value. In our view, shareholders should demand the services of objective and well-qualified auditors at every company in which they hold an interest. Like directors, auditors should be free from conflicts of interest and should assiduously avoid situations that require them to make choices between their own interests and the interests of the public they serve.

Voting Recommendations:

We generally support the board's recommendation regarding the selection of an auditor given the process detailed above is required by ASIC.

A Board of Directors that Serves Shareholder Interest

ELECTION AND REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS

Shareholders of ASX-listed companies vote on their board representatives, individually, at least every three years. Under ASX Listing Rules, each director, other than the managing director ("MD"), must retire by rotation at the first AGM of shareholders after each three years of board service, but may seek re-election by shareholders. Additionally, any director, other than the MD, appointed by the board subsequent to the last AGM must stand for election by shareholders at the next AGM.

The Australian Corporations Act provides an additional mechanism which enables shareholders to nominate director candidates and remove existing directors from the board of an Australian incorporated listed company. That mechanism entitles one or more shareholders holding 5% or more of voting capital to call a special shareholder meeting or add an agenda item to a pending shareholder meeting to be voted on by shareholders at the meeting. Additionally, a group of 100 shareholders entitled to vote can add an agenda item to a pending shareholder meeting.

Shareholders also have the right to vote on their board representatives at a board spill meeting, following the "second strike" and approval of the board spill meeting resolution.⁶

The election or appointment of a director to, and/or the removal of a director from, the board is by ordinary resolution (simple majority of votes cast). In the case of the removal of a director, the Australian Corporations Act enables the company to circulate a statement by the director to shareholders before the meeting and the director to speak at the meeting.

BOARDS

The purpose of CGI Glass Lewis' proxy research and advice is to facilitate shareholder voting in favour of governance structures that will drive performance, create shareholder value and maintain a proper tone at the top. CGI Glass Lewis looks for talented boards with a proven record of protecting shareholders and delivering value over the medium and long-term. Boards working to protect and enhance the best interests of shareholders typically possess the following three characteristics:

- Independence;
- · Breadth and depth of experience and diversity; and
- A record of performance.

BOARD SIZE

We do not believe there is a universally applicable optimum board size, however, we do believe boards of S&P/ASX200 companies should have a minimum of five directors and boards of companies beyond the S&P/ASX200 should have a minimum of four directors, to ensure there is a sufficient diversity of views and breadth of experience in every decision the board makes.

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Board Size:

Australian public companies are required by law to have a minimum of three directors. CGI Glass Lewis does not recommend against the election or re-election of a director for any reason if it means the board size will be reduced to less than three directors. The issue, however, will be highlighted in the Proxy Paper and we will urge the board to appoint appropriate additional directors.

We believe boards of ASX-listed companies whose size exceeds 14 may have difficulty reaching consensus and making timely decisions. The presence of too many voices also makes it difficult to draw on the wisdom and experience in the room by virtue of the need to limit the discussion so each voice may be heard. Alternatively, directors may consider any deficiency in their contribution will be covered by others. With boards consisting of more than 14 directors, and without an adequate explanation, we may recommend against the election or re-election of the nomination committee chair or its equivalent.

INDEPENDENCE

We look at each individual on the board and examine his or her relationships with the company,⁷ the company's executives, and with other board members. This inquiry is to determine whether pre-existing personal, familial,⁸ business or financial relationships might impact the decisions of that board member. The existence of personal, familial, business or financial relationships can make it difficult for a director to put the interests of all shareholders above the director's own interests or those of the related party.

We classify directors in three categories based on the type of relationships they have with the company:

- Independent Director An independent director has no current material familial, financial or business relationship with the company, its executives or other board members, except for board service and standard fees paid for that service.
- 2. **Affiliated Director** An affiliated director has (or within the past three years, had) a material familial, financial or business relationship with the company, its executives or other board members, but is not an employee of the company. Scenarios that would cause us to consider a director to be affiliated include, but are not limited to:
 - Former employee The director has been an employee of the company within the last three years. Further, a NED who has been employed by the company as a senior executive is not considered to be independent unless there has been a break of at least three years between leaving that employment and becoming a NED of the company.
 - Material business relationship The director has or had within the past three years a material business relationship with the company.
 - Familial relationship The director has a familial relationship with any of the company's key personnel.

^{7 &}quot;Company" includes any parent or subsidiary in a consolidated group with the company or any company that merged with, was acquired by, or acquired the company.

^{8 &}quot;Familial" includes a person's spouse, parents, children, siblings, grandparents, uncles, aunts, cousins, nieces and nephews, including in-laws, and anyone (other than domestic employees) who shares such person's home.

^{9 &}quot;Material" typically means a relationship where the dollar value exceeds: (i) A\$60,000 for S&P/ASX200 companies (A\$30,000 for ex S&P/ASX200 companies) (or where no amount is disclosed) for NEDs who personally receive remuneration for a service they have agreed to perform for the company, outside of their service as a NED, including professional or other services; (ii) A\$200,000 for S&P/ASX200 companies (A\$100,000 for ex S&P/ASX200 companies) (or where no amount is disclosed) for NEDs employed by a professional services firm such as an accounting firm, consulting firm, law firm or investment bank where the firm is paid for services but not the individual directly.

- Significant beneficial ownership The director controls 5% or more of the company's voting shares or is a senior executive or other representative of a company that owns or controls 5% or more of the company's voting shares. Where a NED is a representative of such a substantial shareholder and remains on the board after that substantial shareholder ceases ownership, and in the absence of any other relationship between the company and the NED or the former substantial shareholder, we will reclassify the NED as independent. When a NED resigned from his/her role with a substantial shareholder, but that shareholder continues to hold 5% or more of the company's voting shares, the NED will be reclassified as independent after three years from his/her resignation.
- Company classification If the company classifies the director as non-independent but the reason for the director's non-independent status cannot be discerned from the company's documents, we will classify the director as affiliated and footnote the director in the board table as "Not considered independent by the Company". In all other cases, we will footnote the reasons or circumstances for the director's affiliated or insider status.
- **Board interlock** The director holds cross-directorships or has significant links with other directors through involvement in other companies or bodies.
- **Board tenure** The director has served on the board for a period, which, in the view of CGI Glass Lewis, might impair the NED's independence (see "Director Term Limits and Mandatory Retirement Provisions" below).
- 3. **Inside Director** An inside director is an employee of the company.

SEPARATION OF THE ROLES OF CHAIR AND CEO

The usual practice for ASX-listed companies, supported by the ACSI,¹⁰ ASXCGC Principles¹¹ and APRA Standards,¹² is for the roles of the chair and CEO to be separated. CGI Glass Lewis believes separating the roles of corporate executives and the board chair is typically a better governance structure than a combined executive/chair position.

In practice directors who hold an executive chair position are likely to be classified as MD and therefore are not required to seek election to the board. However, for those who do seek election, we do not normally recommend shareholders vote against these individuals where the board has a majority of independent directors. However, we do typically encourage our clients to support a separation between the roles of chair and CEO, whenever that question is posed in a proxy, as we believe that in the long-term this is in the best interests of the company and its shareholders.

In companies which have a combined CEO/chair, CGI Glass Lewis strongly supports the existence of a presiding or lead independent director with authority to set the agenda for the meetings and to lead sessions outside the presence of the insider chair.

DIRECTOR TERM LIMITS AND MANDATORY RETIREMENT PROVISIONS

While CGI Glass Lewis believes periodic director rotation is appropriate, we also accept accumulated experience in a company over a substantial period or business cycles may be a valuable resource to a board and investors in the company. Nor do we believe the number of years served on a board is necessarily an accurate indicator of independence. However, the longer the period of service, the more likely it is that the independence, and possibly also the contribution, of a NED will be blunted. Further, in today's fast-changing business environment, there is a risk that a long-serving NED's particular skill set and experience could diminish in value to the board.

CGI Glass Lewis, therefore, applies the principle that, after 12 years of service, we will review the classification

¹⁰ ACSI Guideline 1.4.

¹¹ ASXCGC Principles: Recommendation 2.5.

¹² APRA Prudential Standard CPS 510.

of the NED and, unless we are satisfied from our review that the NED remains demonstrably independent, we will cease to classify the NED as independent.

In practice, recent and staggered appointment of independent NEDs to succeed longer-tenured NEDs provides us with comfort that any longer tenured NEDs that remain on the board are independent and that the board is appropriately considering director succession.

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Independence:

In general, at least a majority of the members of the board should consist of appropriately qualified independent directors. If 50% or more are affiliated and/or inside directors, we will consider recommending shareholders vote against the election or re-election of one or more of the affiliated and/or inside directors in order to satisfy the independent majority; however, we will continue to consider such issues as the size of the board, the board skills mix, the shareholding mix (see "Controlled Companies" below) and other factors as appropriate.

We also apply heightened scrutiny to avowedly "independent" chairs and lead directors. We believe they should be unquestionably independent or the company should not tout them as such.

We make an exception for companies whom are controlled by one or more significant shareholders. In these instances, instead of requiring a majority of independent directors we expect that the independent director representation on the board should be roughly proportionate with the ownership by minority shareholders. Unless the MD is a representative of the controlling shareholders, we will typically exclude them from the pro rata calculation of board independence.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Conflicts of Interest:

Regardless of the overall presence of independent directors on the board, we believe that a board should be free of people with an identifiable conflict of interest. Accordingly, we typically recommend shareholders vote against the election or re-election of directors in the following cases:

- Overcommitted NEDs. NEDs who presently sit on an excessive number of boards. NEDs who serve on more than five major boards¹³ will be considered for overcommitment and will usually receive "against" voting recommendations. Depending on the NED's workload, including on other boards, and capacity, we may also recommend voting against a NED who serves on more than four major boards. For this purpose, we believe service as non-executive board chair is equivalent to two ordinary non-executive directorships, given the amount of time needed to fulfil the duties of chair. This is reflected in the increased fees paid to non-executive company chairs (typically between two and three times the ordinary NED's fee). We will also make a note in the directors' board table where a director serves on more than four public company boards and/or as chair on more than one S&P/ASX 100 board or a large global company. In addition, we will make a note of directors' private entity commitments, particularly those serving as senior executives or directors of large unlisted entities.
- Additional executive role. NEDs who serve as an executive of any public company while serving on more than one other public company, or large unlisted company, unless the director is in a publicly disclosed transition from an executive to a non-executive career.¹⁴ We make an exception when the NED is an executive of a substantial shareholder of the company and is serving on the board as a representative of the substantial shareholder. We also make an exception when the executive is a NED of a listed company in conformity with a disclosed policy of the executive's employer permitting the executive to be a NED of another listed company.

¹³ This means boards of listed companies or other large unlisted companies that may take up a significant portion of a director's time.

¹⁴ We will similarly note if an executive director serves as a NED of another major board.

- **Professional services relationship**. NEDs who provided material¹⁵ professional services at any time during the past three years (or if their immediate family members or professional services firms of which they are a current or recent member provided such services). Such directors may unnecessarily have to make complicated decisions that may pit their interests against those of the shareholders they serve. Given the pool of director talent and the limited number of directors on any board, shareholders are best served by finding individuals without conflicts to represent their interests on the board.
- **Commercial relationship**. A director, or an immediate family member, who engages in commercial, real estate or other similar deals, including perquisite type grants from the company. We believe a director who receives these sorts of payments from the company will have to make unnecessarily complicated decisions that may pit their interests against those of the shareholders they serve.

EXPERIENCE

We consider the backgrounds of individuals who are up for election or re-election to the board to ensure they contribute appropriate skills and diverse backgrounds (see "Board Diversity" below). We also look at the backgrounds of those who serve on the key committees of the board to ensure they have the required skills and diverse backgrounds to make informed and well-reasoned judgments about the subject matter for which the committee is responsible.

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Experience:

We will recommend shareholders vote against the election or re-election of directors who do not possess the appropriate background to meaningfully contribute to the board's ability to fulfill its duties.

BOARD SKILLS MATRIX

ASXCGC Recommendation 2.2 recommends companies have and disclose a board skills matrix setting out the mix of skills and diversity that the board currently has or is looking to achieve in its membership. CGI Glass Lewis believes that a board skills matrix can be a valuable tool for a board to ensure that it has an appropriate mix of skills and experience amongst current directors. Additionally, the board skills matrix can help formalise the director nomination and succession planning processes. In both cases, we believe disclosure of such is meaningful to shareholders.

Whilst the commentary to ASXCGC Recommendation 2.2 indicates that disclosure need only be made collectively across the board, CGI Glass Lewis will independently evaluate the skills and experience across individual directors based on publicly available information and will identify any apparent gaps.¹⁷

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Board Skills:

If a board has not addressed major issues of board composition, including the composition and mix of skills and experience of the independent element of the board, or has not disclosed its board skills matrix, we will consider recommending voting against the board chair or the chair of the nomination committee.

BOARD DIVERSITY

CGI Glass Lewis is of the view that companies should incorporate policies for board diversity and related disclosures in their annual reports or in any other prominent public disclosure. The ASXCGC Principles also include suggestions for the content that companies should include in their diversity policy.

In 2015, ACSI adopted a new diversity target for women to comprise 30% of ASX200 board seats. In June 2019, ACSI announced that the 30% target for the ASX200 had now been achieved however pushed for

¹⁵ See guidance on what is considered "material" under Independence.

¹⁶ Excludes equity grants under (salary sacrifice) share acquisition schemes.

¹⁷ See Appendix for a list of skills CGI Glass Lewis considers relevant for each of the GICS sectors.

further changes both inside and outside the ASX200¹⁸.

In May 2019, ACSI further released a policy proposal calling for listed companies to set a timeframe for achieving gender balanced boards (at least 40% male and 40% female)¹⁹. Should companies be unwilling to set a reasonable time frame for this target or otherwise do not improve diversity 2025, ACSI advocates for regulatory intervention.

ACSI has stated it will recommend (applying discretionary approach) its members vote against the boards of ASX200 companies with poor gender diversity, on a case-by-case basis and may make recommendations to vote against newly-appointed male directors on ASX200 boards with zero or only one female director.²⁰

The 4th Edition of the ASXCGC Principles also introduces a measurable objective of at least 30% of directors of each gender on a board within a specified period as part of Recommendation 1.5.

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Diversity:

ASXCGC Recommendation 1.5 recommends companies:

- Establish and disclose a policy for board diversity, including requirements for the board to establish
 measurable objectives for achieving gender diversity and an assessment of the board's progress in
 achieving them; and
- Disclose the proportion of women on the board, in senior executive positions and in the whole organisation in their annual reports.

If a particular company has not yet formalised its diversity policy, or elements thereof, we expect a company to provide a cogent explanation on an "if not, why not" basis. If a board has a poor record on the issue of board diversity, has not implemented these reporting provisions or has not addressed other major issues of board composition, including the composition and mix of skills and experience of the independent element of the board, we will consider recommending voting against the chair of the nomination committee, or the equivalent (e.g., board chair).

CGI Glass Lewis encourages a balance of gender representation on boards, in practice given the composition of ASX-listed companies this means encouragement of female participation on ASX300 boards. If a company board with six or more directors (including the MD) has less than two female directors, we may consider recommending shareholders vote against the election or re-election of the board chair or nominating committee chair. Similarly, if a company board has five directors, we expect to see at least one female director. We may provide exceptions if the company demonstrates female representation in the senior management team or otherwise disclosures a credible plan to address the lack of diversity on the board and in the senior management team in near future periods.

Additionally, by policy design we have provided exceptions to female diversity requirements to boards with four or fewer members. While we wish to promote gender balance for smaller boards, we also do not want to limit the appointment of additional directors to a single gender while board staffing is low.

To provide boards with time to transition to these expectations, including to amend disclosure of plans to address lack of diversity, these gender diversity guidelines will come into effect for AGMs taking place from January 1, 2021. Until that time, our previous guideline that ASX300 boards have at least one female director will remain in place.

Furthermore, depending on other factors, including but not limited to the size of the company, the industry in which the company operates, the directors currently standing for election/re-election and the governance

¹⁸ ACSI Media Release - ASX200 reaches 30 per cent women directors

¹⁹ ACSI Voting Policy - Towards Improved Corporate Culture and Diversity

²⁰ ACSI Voting Policy - Gender Diversity in the ASX200

profile of the company, we may extend this recommendation to vote against other nominating committee members.

A "grace period" will be applied to companies who have recently moved into the S&P/ASX300 Index.

PERFORMANCE

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of Performance:

We disfavour directors who have a track record of poor performance in fulfilling their responsibilities to shareholders at any company where they have held a non-executive or executive position. We typically recommend shareholders vote against the election or re-election of directors who have served on boards or as executives of companies with a track record of:

- Poor attendance:²¹
- · Poor audit or accounting related practices;
- Poor nomination process;
- · Poor remuneration practices;
- · Poor risk management practices;
- · Poor management of environmental and social issues; and/or
- Other indicators of poor performance, mismanagement or actions against the interests of shareholders.

We may recommend against a director who has served on the board at least one full term (i.e., three years) of a company with poor share price/financial performance where no turnaround activities have been set in place and where the performance cannot be explained by market forces or otherwise objectively justified.

BOARD COMMITTEES

All companies which comprise the S&P/ASX 300 are subject to ASX Listing Rule 12.7,²² which requires a company included in that index at the beginning of its financial year to have an audit committee during that year.²³ CGI Glass Lewis expects all ASX-listed companies, whether or not they are within the S&P/ASX 300, to have an audit committee.

ASXCGC Recommendation 7.1 recommends boards have a committee to oversee risk.²⁴ We do not have a preference of whether the risk oversight functions reside within a separate board committee or are bundled with other functions (most likely audit), so long as there is board-level oversight of risk.

As advocated by ASXCGC Recommendation 2.1 and ASXCGC Recommendation 8.1, CGI Glass Lewis further expects all S&P/ASX 300 companies, other than those that are externally managed, to establish a nomination committee and a remuneration committee. We recognise, however, that it may be more practical for companies outside the S&P/ASX 100 to establish a combined nomination and remuneration committee.

²¹ A director who fails, without an acceptable explanation, to attend at least 75% of the board meetings and respective committee meetings. However, where a director has served for less than a full year, we will not recommend voting against the director for poor attendance.

²² ASX Listing Rule 12.7 as amended on July 1, 2014. A timing extension applies if the entity was in that index for less than three months at the beginning of the financial year

²³ Also complies with the ASXCGC Principles audit committee recommendations.

²⁴ Risk committee(s) could be a stand-alone risk committee, a combined audit and risk committee or a combination of board committees addressing different elements of risk.

We also recognise that it may be impractical for companies outside the S&P/ASX 300 to have committees other than an audit (and risk) committee if the company has a small board. In the absence of these committees, we expect meaningful nomination and remuneration procedures to be disclosed in the company's corporate governance statement.

Audit (and/or) Risk Committee

Voting Recommendations in the Case of Audit (and/or Risk) Committees:

We will typically recommend voting against an **audit (and/or risk) committee chair** who is up for election or re-election if any one of the following occurred:

- If the committee was not structured according to the ASXCGC Principles.
- If an executive or a person who is not subject to election by shareholders is a member of the audit committee.
- If there is a risk that the nature of work undertaken by the audit firm is likely to create a conflict of interest between the company and the audit firm or otherwise likely to impair the independence of the auditor.²⁶
- If the fees paid for audit and audit related services are less than 50% of all fees paid to the audit firm (i.e., when *Audit + Audit-Related < Tax + Other*). CGI Glass Lewis will review the nature and level of the non-audit work to determine if the non-audit work may impact on the independence of the audit firm.
- If the nature and level of non-audit work is not disclosed. If the committee does not have an audit and financial reporting expert (i.e., a chartered accountant, certified practicing accountant or retired CFO).
- If the committee does not have an audit and financial reporting expert (i.e., a chartered accountant, certified practicing accountant or retired CFO).) and the collective experience of the committee does not mitigate this omission relative to the complexity of the business.
- If non-audit fees include fees for tax services for senior executives of the company or involve services related to tax avoidance or tax shelter schemes.
- If accounting fraud occurred in the company.
- If financial statements had to be restated due to negligence or fraud.
- If the company repeatedly fails to file its financial reports in a timely fashion.

If the audit committee chair is not up for election or re-election, we will note the breach of CGI Glass Lewis policy in the Proxy Paper and indicate that we will monitor this issue going forward.

We will typically recommend voting against an **audit (and/or risk) committee member** who is up for election or re-election if any one of the following occurred:

• If the audit committee is not majority independent, and the non-independent member of the audit committee is up for election or re-election.

²⁵ ASXCGC Recommendation 4.1: Only NEDs should serve on an audit committee, a majority of whom, including the committee chair (who should not be the board chair), should be independent.

²⁶ ACSI Guideline 21.

- If there are other governance issues related to that member.
- If the member sits on more than four public company audit committees.

Remuneration Committee

We believe the remuneration committee should have at least three members, although we will accept only two members in the case of a board of four or less. In the event the remuneration committee (or board) makes use of expert advisors on executive remuneration matters, those advisors should be commissioned by, and their advice provided directly to, the remuneration committee or board, independent of management²⁷ and this information should be disclosed. We also encourage companies to disclose the expert advisors they have used on such matters, who appointed them, who they report to and the nature of any other work undertaken for the company by those advisors.²⁸

Voting Recommendations in the Case of Remuneration Committees:

We will typically recommend voting against a **remuneration committee chair** who is up for election or reelection if, during their tenure as chair of that committee, the committee was not structured as above or any one of the following occurred:

- If the committee is not comprised of a majority of independent NEDs with an independent chair.²⁹ In some cases, directors who are affiliated due to their nomination by a significant shareholder may be considered independent for the purposes of the remuneration committee if that shareholder is a credible long-term shareholder without an investment exit date.
- If the remuneration report or other remuneration disclosure published by the company provided
 materially inadequate disclosure or remuneration plans or other arrangements were introduced or
 applied by the company which, without an acceptable explanation, departed materially from accepted
 best practice, without in our view a cogent justification.
- If the remuneration committee has otherwise failed to demonstrate adequate competence in the handling of its remit on remuneration matters.
- If the remuneration committee did not meet during the year, but should have (e.g., executive remuneration was restructured).
- If an executive or NED who has a relationship with an executive is a member of the remuneration committee.

If the remuneration committee chair is not up for election or re-election, we will note the breach of CGI Glass Lewis policy in the Proxy Paper and indicate that we will monitor this issue going forward.

Nomination Committee

We believe the nomination committee should have at least three members, although we will accept only two members in the case of a board of four or less.

Voting Recommendations in the Case of Nomination Committees:

We will typically recommend voting against a **nomination committee chair** who is up for election or reelection if, during their tenure as chair of that committee, any one of the following occurred:

²⁷ Section 206L(2) of the Corporations Amendment (Improving Accountability on Director and Executive Remuneration) Act 2011 ("2011 Act").

²⁸ Section 300A(1)(h) of the 2011 Act.

²⁹ ASXCGC Principles Recommendation 8.1 and APRA Prudential Standard CPS510 paragraph 66.

- If the nomination committee is not comprised of a majority of independent NEDs with an independent chair.³⁰
- If, in the opinion of CGI Glass Lewis, the composition of the board reflects material succession planning, renewal or other composition deficiencies over a period of time.
- If the committee nominated or re-nominated an individual who had a significant conflict of interest or whose past actions demonstrated a lack of integrity or inability to represent shareholder interests.
- If, without adequate explanation, the board consists of more than 14 directors.
- If the nominating committee did not meet during the year, but should have (e.g., new directors were appointed).
- If the committee has a poor record on addressing the issue of diversity and has not implemented measurable objectives for achieving gender diversity and an assessment of the board's progress in achieving them, pursuant to ASXCGC Recommendation 1.5. We may, however, apply a "grace period" for companies who have recently moved into the S&P/ASX300 Index.
- If the company failed to provide board skills matrix disclosure with no explanation.³¹

If the nomination committee chair is not up for election or re-election, we will note the breach of CGI Glass Lewis policy in the Proxy Paper and that we will monitor this issue going forward.

The foregoing provisions in respect of the nomination committee apply subject to the exceptions in the case of controlled companies (see below).

EXTERNAL/SELF NOMINATED CANDIDATES

Voting Recommendations in the Case of External/Self Nominated Candidates:

In general, CGI Glass Lewis supports the recommendation of the board regarding the election of directors. We do not recommend voting for individuals who offer themselves for election, without the support of the board, except in cases where we believe the addition of such directors would be in the best interests of shareholders.

CGI Glass Lewis does not support the election of any external nominee or other person as a director of an ASX-listed company whose agenda is restricted to a single, or even several, issue(s). In our view, directors are there on behalf of shareholders to deal with all issues expected of a public company director.

CONTROLLED COMPANIES

Controlled companies present an exception to our normal independence recommendations.

A number of ASX-listed companies have major shareholders which effectively control the company. Their shareholdings range from more than 50% of the voting shares to well under 50% (but sufficient to confer effective control given the binding nature of lodged shareholder votes and the average level of voter turnout in Australia). CGI Glass Lewis will accept the composition of the board reflecting the makeup of the shareholder population (i.e., the proportion of the independent element of the board should be roughly equal to the proportion of the public equity in the company). Unless the MD is a representative of the controlling shareholders, we will typically exclude them from the proportional calculation of board independence.

³⁰ ASXCGC Recommendation 2.1.

³¹ See 'Board Skills Matrix' section above.

Ideally, if the chair is not independent, which is common in Australian controlled companies, an appropriately qualified lead independent director should be appointed.

We accept that the controlling shareholder, who is often the founder or a member of the founding family of the company, can be of crucial importance to the company and often has substantial personal wealth invested in the company. Consequently, we will rarely recommend shareholders vote against the re-election of the founder or other key principal of the controlling shareholder of a controlled company ("Controlling Director").

The key governance committees of a controlled company should ideally be structured with an independent director as committee chair and independent directors as a majority of committee members. We acknowledge, however, the Controlling Director often chairs the nomination committee in an Australian controlled company. The guidelines above on the structure and voting recommendations of the nomination committee still apply, subject to the foregoing.

CGI Glass Lewis will normally support boards of controlled companies which give effect to the foregoing and otherwise respect the interests of public investors.

Remuneration

THE "TWO STRIKES" TEST

The "two strikes" test was legislated by the Government when it passed the Corporations Amendment (Improving Accountability on Director and Executive Remuneration) Act 2011 ("2011 Act") in June 2011.

The "first strike" occurs when a company's remuneration report receives an "against" vote of 25% or more of eligible votes cast at an AGM.³² Subsequently, the company's remuneration report is required to explain whether shareholders' concerns have been taken into account, and either how or why they have not been taken into account.

The "second strike" occurs if the company receives a second "against" vote of 25% or more at the following year's AGM.³³ Where this occurs, a separate conditional resolution will be put to shareholders at the same AGM to determine whether the directors will need to stand for re-election at an EGM within 90 days (the "spill resolution"). This means that institutional voters, who vote prior to the AGM, will need to vote on the spill resolution prior to the AGM, regardless of whether the "second strike" occurs. If the spill resolution is passed by 50% or more of eligible votes cast, another meeting of the company's shareholders must take place within 90 days³⁴ (the "spill meeting").

Individuals that were directors when the directors' report was passed at the most recent AGM (except for MDs of certain companies who may, under listing rules, be permitted to hold office indefinitely) cease to hold office immediately before the spill meeting,³⁵ and are then required to stand for re-election at the spill meeting. If, by the time of the spill meeting, none of these individuals remain as directors of the company and have been replaced by other individuals, then the company does not need to hold a spill meeting.

Voting Recommendations for the Second Strike:

Our stance on evaluating remuneration reports remains unchanged from before the introduction of the "two strikes" law, and we will continue to analyse and make recommendations on remuneration matters on a case-by-case basis. We will also continue to hold the chair of the remuneration committee accountable for ensuring proper oversight of a company's remuneration structures and disclosure of its remuneration policies and outcomes.

THE SPILL RESOLUTION AND SPILL MEETING

Regarding the spill resolution and consistent with the views we have expressed publicly to government, institutional investors, companies and other stakeholders, we note the following:

- Shareholders currently have the ability to vote against members of the remuneration committee and the board for poor remuneration practices at the annual election of directors in which each director must stand once every three years.
- A spill of the board is unlikely to lead to a material restructure of the board given the substantial notice periods required for the nomination of new candidates to the board as dictated by company

³² Section 250U(a) of the 2011 Act.

³³ Section 250U(b) of the 2011 Act.

³⁴ Section 250W(2) of the 2011 Act.

³⁵ Section 250V(1)(b) of the 2011 Act.

constitutions, in addition to the requirement to provide 28 days' notice for a general meeting.

- Spilling the entire board for a period of up to 90 days and leaving a company to be run by a caretaker board with a likely material executive element, is not in the best interests of independent oversight or shareholder alignment.
- Spilling the entire board may leave a company ill equipped for a substantial period of time to manage and respond to rapidly changing conditions (i.e., global financial crises, M&A activity, political and legislative changes, strategic opportunities, etc.) and to address in a timely manner the very issues that shareholders have expressed concerns about.
- The time between a first and second strike is less than one year, however, based on our extensive experience of remuneration report analysis and corporate engagement, we believe it takes most companies approximately two years to comprehensively change problematic (and embedded) remuneration practices.
- A strike only requires 25% of shareholder votes cast (i.e., 12.5% of capital at the typical meeting or as little as 5% once KMP and related parties are excluded from voting in smaller listed companies). Some shareholders may exploit such a scenario to extract concessions from the board and/or cause a strike/spill for reasons unrelated or immaterial to remuneration policy.
- In our view, there is substantial reputational risk for a shareholder to vote, and an independent advisor to recommend, in favour of a spill resolution for reasons other than remuneration when the spill resolution is the logical and direct mechanistic result of two strikes against the remuneration report.

Voting Recommendations for the Spill Resolution:

In light of the above, we will not recommend in favour of a spill resolution for reasons other than remuneration. We will continue to utilise the three-year rotation of the board to recommend against the remuneration committee chair.

We view spilling the board as an option of last resort. As such, we will not consider recommending in favour of a spill resolution unless we have made three consecutive recommendations ("three strikes") against a company's remuneration report over three financial years, in which all directors (other than the MD) have stood for election or re-election. In the event of three strikes and the lack of material improvements to the board, remuneration committee or remuneration practices, we will then consider spilling the board at the next available opportunity.

Voting Recommendations for the Spill Meeting:

In the event a spill resolution is successful and a special meeting takes place within 90 days to re-elect each of the company's former directors, we will treat the resolutions in a manner consistent with our guidelines and all other election of director proposals. In short, we will hold directors accountable not just on remuneration issues, but on all governance issues (see "Election and Removal of Directors" above).

EXECUTIVE REMUNERATION

GENERAL APPROACH

The guidelines in this part reflect CGI Glass Lewis' developing views on best practice generally in the field of remuneration. CGI Glass Lewis continues to review our policies each year to emphasise a case-by case, pragmatic and on-balance approach to analysis and recommendations on remuneration matters. In analysing the remuneration reports for companies in the S&P/ASX 300, CGI Glass Lewis also classifies companies' structure and policy, disclosure, readability and pay for performance on a qualitative "good", "fair", "poor" basis ("GFP").

Structure

These guidelines are founded on the premise that institutional investors have no objection to rewarding highly successful executives, but take great exception to high levels of remuneration being paid for average or below average performance.

Each listed company should design and apply specific, fit-for-purpose remuneration policies and practices that are appropriate to the circumstances of the company and, in particular, will attract and retain competent executives and other staff and motivate them to grow the company's long-term shareholder value.

Where those specific policies and practices are consistent with best practice, CGI Glass Lewis will support the company's approach without further explanation by the company. If those specific policies and practices depart materially from best practice, we will likely not support the company's approach unless the logic for those departures is transparently addressed and cogently explained in the remuneration report, notice of meeting leaflet or other relevant public disclosure.

Disclosure

CGI Glass Lewis expects companies to provide a clear, comprehensive narrative of the company's remuneration policies and practices in the annual report.

Disclosure in the annual report of the prior year's remuneration policy and package does not satisfy those information needs. Elements of the current policy and package may differ materially from those of the prior year. In any event, the current elements will have to be disclosed in the next annual report. There is no reason to not disclose all pertinent information at the time that shareholders are required to make a rationally informed decision on one or more elements of an executive's remuneration. The remuneration report should also disclose the company's performance relative to the performance measures used in any security-based plan.

Readability

We also consider the quality of disclosure (i.e., readability) as critical to facilitating investor comprehension of what has become an increasingly complex matter. We expect remuneration reports to be written in plain English whenever possible and encourage companies to disclose the actual levels of remuneration received by individuals named in the remuneration report.

Pay-for-Performance

Our assessment of Pay-for-Performance ("P4P") is made for all S&P/ASX 300 companies and examines the relationship between a company's relative performance and relative pay, by benchmarking CEO remuneration granted and/or received during a financial period against appropriate Australian peer groups (based on industry, sector and measures of size), while comparing the company's financial performance across a period of time against that peer group.

This analysis provides a consistent framework and a historical context for our clients to more easily determine how well companies link remuneration and performance. CGI Glass Lewis will take into account the results of the P4P analysis in its assessment of a company's remuneration report; however, these results will not in and of themselves trigger certain voting recommendations. CGI Glass Lewis will continue to evaluate remuneration reports based on an analysis of many factors, on a case-by-case basis.

ELEMENTS OF EXECUTIVE REMUNERATION

Some of the issues we will consider when analysing directors' remuneration reports, and in particular when considering a vote against these proposals, are as follows:

• Excessive remuneration. Fixed remuneration and variable remuneration opportunities are relatively high

without a cogent explanation of the divergence in the remuneration report.

- Inappropriate short-term incentives ("STIs"). STI outcomes are not demonstrably tied to performance. Where a short-term bonus has been paid, CGI Glass Lewis will expect disclosure of the extent to which performance has been achieved against relevant targets, including disclosure of the actual target achieved, unless non-disclosure is cogently justified.
- Inappropriate incentive plan terms. We do not believe the terms of incentive schemes are appropriate, including (i) short performance and vesting periods; (ii) performance measures that are not consistent with the nature, maturity or strategy of the company; and (iii) "cliff vesting" of awards.
- Adjustments to performance conditions or vesting terms. Performance targets, periods and/or measures have been altered without cogent explanation, identification and justification.
- **Poor pay for performance**. Executive pay is comparably high, as compared with the company's peers, and we do not believe such pay has been linked to outstanding company performance over the period, as assessed by our market index comparison of statutory remuneration and our assessment of P4P (see "Pay-for-Performance" above).
- **Unchallenging performance hurdles**. Performance targets, periods and/or measures appear not sufficiently challenging, are absent or provide for high potential payouts without justification.
- Ex-gratia, sign-on and/or retention payments. Ex-gratia, sign-on, retention or other non-contractual payments have been made and the reasons for making the payments have not been fully explained or the explanation is unconvincing.
- Excessive termination benefits. Termination payments beyond the statutory cap of one year's base pay³⁶ have not been fully explained and justified. Of particular concern is where unvested variable incentives are allowed to vest without respect of time elapsed or performance achieved.
- **Change of control provisions**. Automatic vesting of equity awards in the event of a change in control or termination.
- **Re-testing**. Unless there is appropriate justification, we normally have concerns with re-testing provisions under long-term incentive structures because they may allow executives to have 'multiple bites at the same cherry'. However, we will conduct a thorough examination of the structure of any re-testing provisions, especially compound annual growth/performance rates, to see if such provisions provide proper alignment with shareholders.
- **Disclosure of employment contracts**. Failure to disclose service contracts or longer term obligations entered into to compensate an executive who has voluntarily left the company, and this has not been fully disclosed and justified.
- NED equity grants. Equity awards are granted to NEDs on the same terms and conditions as those
 granted to executives, including continued employment conditions, and have not been fully explained
 and justified.

Combined Hybrid/Incentive Plans

Since 2017-18, some ASX-listed entities have replaced their traditional remuneration structures with combined incentive plans that collapse the STI and long-term incentive ("LTI") elements into one variable incentive plan. A one-year performance period, usually measured against a balanced scorecard, determines the quantum of the incentive award, with part paid out in cash and the remaining award deferred into equity that vest at a later date.

³⁶ Section 200B of the Corporations Act 2001.

CGI Glass Lewis assesses all combined incentive plans on a case-by-case basis; however, we generally expect the following features:

- A significant discount rate to be applied to the overall "at-risk" opportunity to reflect the likely decreased variability in pay outcomes for executive participants;
- A total vesting and post-vesting holding period should be at least five years (i.e. including the initial one-year performance period);
- The shift to a combined incentive should be accompanied by significant shareholding requirements; and
- The deferred equity component of the plan should be subject to an appropriate long-term underpin/ gateway measure.

Performance Measures

CGI Glass Lewis expects all companies to disclose terms and conditions of its incentive plans (if utilised under executive remuneration structure), including details of metrics used to measure performance. We assess the appropriateness of such measures on a case-by-case and fit-for-purpose bases, in the context of the company, its business strategy and rationale provided in the remuneration report.

Deferred STI and Clawback Provisions

In accordance with the APRA Standards,³⁷ we support, but do not expect, the deferral of a significant portion of STI awards for a period of years (typically two to three), with the ability of the remuneration committee to claw back all or some of the STI awarded until performance can be suitably validated over time. We note that malus and clawback can also be applied to other types of incentive awards (i.e., long-term arrangements).

Board Discretion

CGI Glass Lewis also accepts that there may be circumstances where threshold performance measures have not been achieved due to unforeseen circumstances and the board in such cases may wish to use its discretion to reward an executive. In such circumstances, the remuneration report should provide a cogent explanation for any awards where, prima facie, performance has not been achieved.

Option Re-pricing/Adjustments

Options that are out of the money should not be repriced, surrendered and re-granted nor have their original performance period(s) or maturity date(s) changed.

If a board believes exceptional circumstances warrant such action, it should put the proposal (fully explained and justified) to shareholders for vote at an annual or other general meeting. The justification would be expected to include the reason why a new equity award structured in accordance with best practice was not considered appropriate.

Loan-Funded Schemes

CGI Glass Lewis will accept loans made to executives to purchase securities with sufficient rationale, where the loan is interest free and either non-recourse, or with recourse limited to forfeiture of the financial products to which the loan arrangement relates.³⁸

Any dividends received should be applied on an after tax basis against any outstanding loan balances. CGI Glass Lewis will consider recommending voting in favour of appropriate loan forgiveness as an equity award, subject to the achievement of significant performance hurdles, retention or other conditions.

³⁷ APRA Guide paragraph 41.

³⁸ ASIC Class Order [CO 14/1001].

Dilution Limits

Under ASIC Class Order 14/1000, a listed company that issues equity awards under its employee incentive schemes may not issue more than 5% of the total issued share capital, calculated on the basis of the company's reasonable belief of what has and may be issued under the current employee incentive scheme when aggregated with offers made under the company's other employee incentive schemes during the last three years. This Class Order applies to listed companies that seek relief from various Corporations Act requirements that would otherwise apply to equity award offers made under employee share schemes. CGI Glass Lewis is generally supportive of this Class Order and otherwise limiting plan dilution to 5% of total issued share capital.

For companies with established businesses, plan rules should require prior shareholder approval if any grant or series of grants, together with grants already made under all executive and employee plans, would exceed 5% of total issued share capital.

For developing companies, higher limits may be reasonable, typically up to 10% of issued share capital. A compelling rationale should be provided to shareholders before the plan is introduced or, in the case of an initial public offering, should be contained in the prospectus or other public disclosure statement.

In general, CGI Glass Lewis sees requests for blanket shareholder approval in advance of an increased limit or of a grant or series of grants that would exceed a limit as unnecessarily exposing shareholders to dilution of their equity position in the company.

Share Ownership Guidelines

Companies should require key executives and NEDs to acquire, if necessary, over a reasonable time, and hold throughout their employment meaningful shareholdings in the company. The annual remuneration report should disclose that policy and the shareholdings of key executives and NEDs.

Regardless of any share ownership requirement, key executives and NEDs acquiring or selling company shares on market should take care to avoid transactions that fall afoul of the letter and spirit of insider trading laws.

Hedging of Securities

Historically, CGI Glass Lewis has maintained the view that no unvested securities or vested equity subject to holding locks should be subject to any form of hedging or other arrangements that change the risk profile of securities issued under a plan. This practice is prohibited by law.³⁹

Any hedging or risk mitigating arrangements in respect to any vested securities under a plan or any other securities acquired by an executive or director should be disclosed.

Treatment of Dividends on Unvested Securities

Dividends on performance-based equity should only vest to participants if the relevant performance targets have been achieved. If a company uses an equity vehicle that accrues dividend entitlements (e.g., performance shares instead of rights), we would expect a thorough and compelling explanation for any dividend payouts to participants prior to the achievement of the relevant performance targets.

Material Margin Loans

Companies should have policies on the extent to which directors and key executives can take out third party margin loans to fund the acquisition of company equity. The annual report should disclose such policies and the margin loans of directors and key executives.

³⁹ Chapter 4 of Corporations Amendment (Improving Accountability on Director and Executive Remuneration) Act 2011.

General Employee Share Plans

Companies may have equity plans, which are open to full and part time employees with more than one year of service. Such plans are justified if they align the interests of employees with those of shareholders and do not unduly dilute the holdings of the owners (see "Dilution Limits" above).

EQUITY AWARDS

The ASX Listing Rules require shareholders to approve the grant of equity awards to directors, unless they have been purchased on-market.

Participation in an LTI plan is typically a contractual obligation embedded in the CEO's employment contract. However, a proposal to approve an equity grant is an approval of the acquisition of securities by a director, not necessarily of the terms of the grant. In the event of this proposal not being approved by majority votes, executives are still eligible (and typically contractually entitled) to receive the value of the proposed grant in cash. Such outcome is in effect less desirable than granting the incentive award in the form of equity.

Method of Determining Allocation of Awards

Many companies use "discounted fair value" calculation to determine the number of equity awards to be granted to executives. The "fair value" of equity awards under such accounting-based calculations represents a discount to the prevailing trading price of the company's shares by factoring in the risk free rate of return, the expected share price volatility, the non-tradeable nature of the equity award, the value any foregone dividends, the risk of the performance hurdles not being met and the time value of money over the vesting period, among other factors. The impact of this discount is that executives receive a substantially greater number of equity awards than they would have if the number of awards was determined on the basis of the "face value" of the awards, as expressed as the volume-weighted average price ("VWAP") of the company's shares over a defined trading period (which may vary based on the volatility of the company's shares).

We disagree with the notion that executives should receive an additional benefit for the risk of forfeiture, given that most equity awards to executives are supposed to be at-risk by design.

Frequency of Grants

Equity awards should preferably be made on a regular (i.e., annual) basis and in tranches, rather than occasionally and in a single batch, to obviate the need for re-pricing or extending the performance period. That should be contemplated only in exceptional circumstances and then the company should submit a proposal to its shareholders containing sufficient detail for voting at an annual or other general meeting.

CONTRACTS

Executive employment contracts that run for a multi-year period for the purposes of recruitment should not extend longer than an initial three-year period and should revert to a not more than one-year contract after the initial period. Within this, the remuneration committee should pursue a policy of mitigation to minimise post-employment expenses of the company to executives.

Executive employment arrangements should not guarantee salary increases, bonuses or other incentives such as equity grants.

Companies should disclose the main terms of employment agreements with key executives, including severance arrangements, changes in control provisions and any other material contractual commitments. Disclosure should include a description of the agreements with sufficient detail of all material factors so that shareholders fully understand those terms. Companies should provide estimated payments under specific scenarios so that shareholders can determine the potential payouts under each agreement.

SMALLER COMPANIES

Companies which are in an exploration, development or similar stage, usually not yet generating significant operating profit and/or earning income substantially from interest on capital subscribed ("Smaller Companies"), may merit different approaches to their remuneration policies and practices from those of more established companies. In particular, greater use of equity-based remuneration may be appropriate both to preserve capital and to retain and incentivise key executives.

We acknowledge some smaller companies may grant ad-hoc equity awards to executives where there are no performance hurdles (or a pure share price hurdle) and/or a short vesting period. In such cases, subject to adequate disclosure of terms and valuations, we may be prepared to support such grants if we believe the company is in its exploration/development phase, the grant is in lieu of cash and overall remuneration (including the value of ad-hoc grants) is reasonable.

REMUNERATION OF NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS ("NEDS")

STRUCTURE OF NED PAY

The non-executive element of the board is there to monitor the strategy, performance and pay of the executive arm of the company and to safeguard the interests of shareholders in general. In order to do so effectively, best practice dictates:

- NEDs should receive adequate remuneration to attract and retain the requisite talent and to encourage them to carry out their role diligently;
- The structure of that remuneration should align the interests of NEDs with the interests of public investors and should not provide any disincentive to independent action by a NED, including the ultimate warning sign to public investors the NED's resignation from office; and
- The executive arm (and major shareholders) should have no capacity to influence NEDs on the matter
 of their remuneration.

OPTIONS TO NEDS

CGI Glass Lewis does not usually support the practice of granting options as part of the remuneration of NEDs because, to align the interests of NEDs with the interests of public investors, equity participation by NEDs should share a similar risk profile to that of public investors. Such an objective is not achieved by share options that provide the NED with a risk-free equity incentive not available to public investors.

SMALLER COMPANIES

Smaller companies which are in an exploration, development or similar stage, usually not yet generating significant operating profit and/or earning income substantially from interest on capital subscribed, may merit different approaches to their remuneration policies and practices from those of more established companies. In particular, greater use of equity-based remuneration, including options, may be appropriate to pay NEDs and thereby preserve capital.

To protect the independence of NEDs, however, NED options should vest immediately and not be subject to performance hurdles. NED options should also be appropriately valued and the value of options granted and any cash received should be in line with NED remuneration levels for market index peers. In the absence of a cogent explanation to the contrary, NEDs should each receive the same number of options, except for the chair who should receive an appropriately greater amount. The remuneration report or explanatory notes should clearly explain that NED options have been granted in lieu of cash.

NED SALARY SACRIFICE SCHEMES

While CGI Glass Lewis does not generally support the issuance of options to NEDs, we do support the adoption by listed companies of salary sacrifice share acquisition schemes for NEDs. Those schemes have assisted in aligning the interests of NEDs and public investors by providing NEDs with equity participation similar in risk profile to that of public investors. A large number of ASX-listed companies had adopted schemes of this nature but changes to their tax effectiveness have militated against their ongoing use.

NED EQUITY

Regardless of the ongoing use of salary sacrifice share acquisition schemes for NEDs, CGI Glass Lewis expects ASX-listed companies to have clear and disclosed policies on NED equity participation. Those policies should require their NEDs to acquire within a reasonable period of appointment, and thereafter hold whilst they remain on the board, a meaningful investment of their own money in the company's shares, again, so that NEDs have equity participation similar in risk profile to that of public investors.

PROPOSALS TO INCREASE THE CAP ON NEDS' FEES

The cap on aggregate NEDs' fees is the means by which shareholders exercise control over what the NEDs receive for monitoring the strategy, performance and pay of management. Shareholders can best exercise this control by keeping a relatively tight margin between the cap and fees actually required, and not by giving directors the discretion to set their own pay significantly higher at any time in the future as they see fit. CGI Glass Lewis certainly does not subscribe to the view that it is appropriate to ask shareholders to approve infrequent, but substantial, increases to avoid troubling them again for a number of years.

Boards which request shareholder approval for NEDs' fee cap increases without a full explanation should recognise that institutions may be unable to support them. In particular, requests based on the desire of the board to have "flexibility" to increase fees or the number of NEDs "if appropriate" require more justification. Otherwise, institutions have no basis to demonstrate to their clients why they voted in favour of the proposal.

Voting Recommendations:

CGI Glass Lewis will generally support a proposed increase in the NEDs' fee cap where the gap between the proposed new cap and estimated total annual NEDs' fees, based on the higher of the company's current or acceptable proposed fee level and market index average and taking into account any proposed appointments and/or retirements, does not exceed the equivalent of two annual NEDs' fees (again, based on the higher of the company's current or acceptable proposed fee level and market index average).

Governance Structure and the Shareholder Franchise

AMENDMENTS TO THE CONSTITUTION

Amendments to the constitution of Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies require shareholder approval as a special resolution (75% majority of votes cast on the resolution).⁴⁰

Voting Recommendations:

We will evaluate proposed amendments to a company's constitution on a case-by-case basis. We are opposed to the practice of bundling several amendments of a substantive nature (i.e., as opposed to an administrative or housekeeping nature) under a single proposal because it prevents shareholders from making an independent determination on each amendment. In such cases, we will analyse each change separately. We will usually recommend voting for the proposal only when we believe all of the amendments are either in the best interests of shareholders or are inconsequential.

"NO VACANCY" RULE

Under the Australian Corporations Act, ASX-listed Australian companies must have at least three directors.⁴¹ However, neither the Australian Corporations Act nor the ASX Listing Rules specify a maximum size for boards of such companies. There is also no requirement to include a maximum number of directors in such companies' constitutions, though the "no vacancy" rule permits a board to declare it has no vacant positions even though the maximum number of directors allowed by the company's constitution has not been reached, subject to shareholder approval.⁴²

Notwithstanding the "no vacancy" rule, we see no need for constitutions of ASX-listed companies to contain any maximum or minimum limit on board size. Historically, CGI Glass Lewis has strongly opposed any proposal seeking to give a board the authority to declare "no vacancy". In particular, this practice has been adopted by some boards when an external nominee is nominated in order to shrink the size of the board to make it more difficult for external nominees to be elected (i.e., by effectively increasing the support threshold for an external nominee from securing a majority of "for" votes cast where there is vacancy, to securing more "for" votes than that received by at least one incumbent director up for re-election).

Directors are the agents of and elected by shareholders to superintend the running of their company. Accordingly, shareholders should be able to appoint the (number of) directors they wish to represent their interests and the board should not take any action that prevents their principals, the shareholders, from voting for the election of whichever of the candidates they may wish to support.

On those bases, CGI Glass Lewis will continue to oppose any attempts by a board to declare "no vacancy".

SHARE CAPITAL

PREFERENCE SHARES

A company can issue preference shares only if the rights attached to the preference shares with respect to the following matters are set out in the company's constitution (if any) or have been otherwise approved by

⁴⁰ Section 136(2) of the Corporations Act 2001.

⁴¹ Section 201A (2) of the Corporations Act 2001.

⁴² Chapter 5 of the Corporations Amendment (Improving Accountability on Director and Executive Remuneration) Act 2011.

special resolution of the company:43

- Repayment of capital
- Participation in surplus assets and profits
- Cumulative and non-cumulative dividends
- Voting
- Priority of payment of capital and dividends in relation to other shares or classes of preference shares.

The rights attached to an issue of preference shares must be approved by a special resolution, or be set out in the company's constitution.

CGI Glass Lewis believes the creation and the terms of any new class of capital are matters for the ordinary shareholders to decide. Their interests are affected, and their rights could be limited. We strongly oppose such measures that give directors a blanket right to issue new classes of capital to set the key terms without shareholder approval.

ISSUE OF SHARES

Australian incorporated companies are free to issue new shares or securities convertible into shares ("equity securities") upon the terms contained in their constitutions.

The constitutions of Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies typically confer a blanket authority on the board to issue new shares or other equity securities. Under corporate law, they must exercise that authority, as part of their directors' duties, in the best interests of the company and its shareholders as a whole.

The ASX Listing Rules ("Rule 7") limit the extent to which an ASX-listed company can issue new shares or other equity securities, being shares or instruments which may be convertible into shares in certain circumstances, without shareholder approval on a non-pro rata basis to 15% of its capital in any 12-month period ("15% Limit").⁴⁴

On March 31, 2020, to provide regulatory relief during the COVID-19 pandemic, the ASX introduced temporary emergency capital raising measures increasing the 15% limit to a 25% limit subject to certain conditions.⁴⁵ This relief was initially set to expire on July 31, 2020 but has subsequently been further extended until November 30, 2020.⁴⁶

RATIFICATION OF PAST ISSUE OF SHARES/APPROVAL OF FUTURE ISSUE OF SHARES

Where companies have made one or more non-pro rata issues within the 15% or 25% Limit, Rule 7 also enables them to "refresh" their authority to issue further new shares or other equity securities up to a fresh 15% or 25% Limit if shareholders ratify the prior non-pro rata issues. Rule 7 also enables companies to similarly "refresh" their authority in the case of a proposed non-pro rata issue. If shareholders approve the proposed issue, a fresh 15% or 25% Limit will apply beyond the approved issue. Companies frequently submit such "refreshment" resolutions for shareholder approval.

We recognise these placements can create significant dilution for existing shareholders who are not participating in a placement. In particular, we note, ordinarily, the authority for these placements is sought primarily by companies in an exploration/development phase. These companies are generating nil or minimal revenue from their operations, have minimal cash reserves, and often require capital, in a short time frame, to

⁴³ Section 254A (2) of the Corporations Act 2001.

⁴⁴ ASX Listing Rule 7.1.

⁴⁵ ASX Class Waiver Decision dated March 31, 2020.

⁴⁶ ASX Media Alert of July 9, 2020.

fund their operations, reduce their debt obligations, improve their balance sheets and/or for general working capital.

In the current COVID-19 environment, the placements may also be sought by companies who are facing liquidity challenges as a result to disruptions to their business.

Whilst shareholders should consider the significant potential dilution under such proposals, they should also weigh these dilutionary concerns in the context of the specific circumstances of the company and the potential benefits of this authority.

Voting Recommendations:

CGI Glass Lewis will generally support such proposals where full disclosure is made of the prior or proposed non-pro rata issues, there is nothing controversial about those issues (especially in terms of dilution to existing shareholders and/or the discount to the prevailing market price) and there is nothing to suggest that the future exercise of the "refreshed" authority will be controversial.

10% Placement Facility

Following a period of industry consultation, the ASX finalised amendments to ASX Listing Rule 7 to make it easier for small to medium size companies to raise capital. The changes took effect on August 1, 2012.

ASX Listing Rule 7.1A ("Rule 7.1A") seeks to permit a company to issue equity securities up to 10% of total issued capital, in addition to the company's 15% limit. The key elements under the Rule 7.1A are:

- Companies that are outside the S&P/ASX 300 and also have a market capitalisation of A\$300 million or less can issue a further 10% of share capital in 12 months on a non-pro rata basis (i.e., by placement).
- The additional 10% requires a special resolution (at least 75% in favour) to be passed by shareholders at an AGM.
- There is a maximum discount of 25% to the market price at which the additional 10% can be issued. The discount will be determined as 25% of the VWAP of the company's shares on the ASX, over the 15 trading days prior to:
 - o the date on which the issue price is agreed; or
 - o the issue date (if the shares are not issued within 5 trading days of the above date).
- Additional disclosure obligations are imposed. Companies are required to disclose when the special
 resolution is proposed, when securities will be issued and when any further approval is sought, and to
 explain matters including the purpose of the issue, impact on current shareholders, allocation policy, why
 the issue is via a placement and not as or in addition to a rights issue, and the fees and costs involved.

We will evaluate such proposals in the same manner that we assess placements under the 15% Limit.

REPURCHASE OF SHARES

Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies can repurchase up to 10% of their own shares non-pro rata in any 12-month period without seeking shareholder approval ("the 10/12 limit").⁴⁷ The price paid for such shares may not exceed 105% of the average market price over the five days prior to the repurchase.

⁴⁷ Section 257B (1) of the Corporations Act 2001.

If companies wish to repurchase more than 10% of their shares non-pro rata in a 12-month period, shareholder approval is required.⁴⁸

Voting Recommendations:

CGI Glass Lewis takes the following factors into account when evaluating proposals to repurchase shares:

- The maximum number of shares which may be purchased;
- The maximum price which may be paid for each share (as a percentage of the market price); and
- The expiration date.

DIVIDENDS

In Australian incorporated ASX-listed companies are not required to submit the allocation of income (dividends) for shareholder approval and in most ASX-listed companies, boards determine the distribution of dividends.

Only a few companies' constitutions may still require shareholder approval of dividend distributions and, accordingly, those companies affected submit such distributions for shareholder approval. We will generally recommend voting for such a proposal.

ANTI-TAKEOVER MEASURES

In Australia, takeovers are regulated by the Australian Corporations Act, which provides a Takeover Code designed to protect the interests of minority shareholders.⁴⁹

PARTIAL TAKEOVER PROVISIONS

The introduction of partial takeover provisions (which require shareholder approval of partial tender offers) must be approved as a special resolution (75% majority of votes cast on the resolution). Once introduced, partial takeover provisions must also be renewed every three years, again by special resolution; otherwise, they lapse.

Voting Recommendations:

CGI Glass Lewis usually recommends voting in favour of the introduction or renewal of partial takeover provisions. We believe it is appropriate for companies to allow their shareholders to decide whether to permit partial tender offers.

POISON PILLS (SHAREHOLDER RIGHTS PLANS)

The introduction of a poison pill would constitute an amendment to the company's constitution, which, as indicated above, would be required to be approved as a special resolution (75% majority of votes cast on the resolution).

Poison pills are effectively unknown at Australian companies. However, a small number of companies listed on the ASX are incorporated outside Australia. Some of those companies may be able, under their corporate law, to create poison pills without the approval of shareholders.

⁴⁸ Section 257C of the Corporations Act 2001.

⁴⁹ Chapter 6 of the Corporations Act 2001.

ENVIRONMENTAL AND SOCIAL RISK OVERSIGHT

CGI Glass Lewis understands the importance of ensuring the sustainability of companies' operations. We believe that an inattention to material environmental and social issues can present direct legal, financial, regulatory and reputational risks that could serve to harm shareholder interests. Therefore, we believe that these issues should be carefully monitored and managed by companies, and that companies should have an appropriate oversight structure in place to ensure that they are mitigating attendant risks and capitalizing on related opportunities to the best extent possible.

CGI Glass Lewis believes that companies should ensure appropriate board-level oversight of material risks to their operations, including those that are environmental and social in nature. Accordingly, for large cap companies and in instances where we identify material oversight issues, CGI Glass Lewis will review a company's overall governance practices and identify which directors or board-level committees have been charged with oversight of environmental and/or social issues. CGI Glass Lewis will also note instances where such oversight has not been clearly defined by companies in their governance documents.

Voting Recommendations on the Basis of E&S Issues:

Where it is clear that a company has not properly managed or mitigated environmental or social risks to the detriment of shareholder value, or when such mismanagement has threatened shareholder value, CGI Glass Lewis may consider recommending that shareholders vote against members of the board who are responsible for oversight of environmental and social risks. In the absence of explicit board oversight of environmental and social issues, CGI Glass Lewis may recommend that shareholders vote against members of the audit committee. In making these determinations, CGI Glass Lewis will carefully review the situation, its effect on shareholder value, as well as any corrective action or other response made by the company.

Environmental, Social and Governance Shareholder Initiatives

Glass Lewis generally believes decisions regarding day-to-day management and policy decisions, including those related to social, environmental or political issues, are best left to management and the board as they in almost all cases have more and better information about company strategy and risk. However, when there is a clear link between the subject of a shareholder proposal and value enhancement or risk mitigation, CGI Glass Lewis will recommend in favour of a reasonable, well-crafted shareholder proposal where the company has failed to or inadequately addressed the issue.

We believe that shareholders should not attempt to micromanage a company, its businesses or its executives through the shareholder initiative process. Rather, we believe shareholders should use their influence to push for governance structures that protect shareholders and promote director accountability.

Shareholders should then put in place a board they can trust to make informed decisions that are in the best interests of the business and its owners, and hold directors accountable for management and policy decisions through board elections. However, we recognise that support of appropriately crafted shareholder initiatives may at times serve to promote or protect shareholder value.

To this end, CGI Glass Lewis evaluates shareholder proposals on a case-by-case basis. We generally recommend supporting shareholder proposals calling for the elimination of, as well as to require shareholder approval of, antitakeover devices such as poison pills and classified boards. We generally recommend supporting proposals likely to increase and/or protect shareholder value and also those that promote the furtherance of shareholder rights. In addition, we also generally recommend supporting proposals that promote director accountability and those that seek to improve governance practices.

For a detailed review of our policies concerning environmental, social and governance shareholder initiatives, please refer to our comprehensive *Proxy Paper Guidelines for Shareholder Initiatives*, available at www.glasslewis.com.

FACILITATING NONBINDING SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS

In Australia, regulations permit either shareholders owning 5% of voting shares or the support of 100 shareholders who are entitled to vote the ability to give a company notice of a resolution that they propose to move at a general meeting. Although shareholders may submit ordinary resolutions, companies are only required to put forward binding (or special) resolutions and are allowed to exclude precatory (non-binding, or ordinary) resolutions if it is determined that they request the board act in a certain manner.

Some of the matters that may be addressed by ordinary resolution, which requires majority shareholder support to be approved, are: election/re-election of directors; appointment of an auditor; acceptance of reports at the annual general meeting; strategic or commercial decisions; increase or reduction in the number of directors; and passing a board limit resolution. Special resolutions, which require 75% shareholder approval, include but are not limited to: a modification of a company's constitution; company change of name; conversion of ordinary shares into preference shares; and company dissolution.

In recent years, shareholders have proposed amendments to Australian companies' constitutions that would allow shareholders to submit nonbinding shareholder resolutions, similar to those proposed at U.S. or Canadian

companies. Although we strongly believe that shareholders should be afforded the right to submit and vote on nonbinding shareholder resolutions, we do not believe that this is a matter that is best addressed through private ordering. Rather, we believe that this is a process best facilitated through regulatory changes that could establish some protections for companies, which could be subject to distracting and time-consuming proposals submitted by shareholders whose interests are not necessarily aligned with that of the broader shareholder base. As such, CGI Glass Lewis will generally recommend shareholders vote against such proposals. However, in instances where we believe that a separate, contingent proposal submitted to a company has merit, we may recommend shareholders abstain from proposals to amend companies' constitutions to facilitate nonbinding proposals.

Appendix A

Board skills matrices to be applied to companies based on GICS sector



ENERGY

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Technical/Engineering

Energy

Public Policy

Social/Health and Safety

Environmental

International



MATERIALS

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Technical/Engineering

Materials

Public Policy

Social/Health and Safety

Environmental

International



INDUSTRIALS

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Technical/Engineering

Industrials

Public Policy

Social/Health and Safety

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

HR/Remuneration

Environmental

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

International



M&A and/or Capital Markets

Audit and/or Corporate Finance

FMCG/Retail/Hospitality

Technological Awareness/ Digital and IT

Public Policy

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

International



CONSUMER STAPLES

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

FMCG/Retail

Manufacturing/Supply Chain

Technological Awareness/ Digital and IT

Public Policy

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

Environmental and Social

International



HEALTHCARE

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Medicine/Healthcare/ Scientific Research

Public Policy

Social/Health and Safety

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

International



FINANCIALS

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Banking/Investments/Inurance/ Superannuation/Trading/ FOREX

Tenhnological Awareness/ Digital and IT

Public Policy

Communications/Marketing/ Customer Service

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

International



M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Digital and IT

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

Communications/Marketing/ Customer Service

International



TELECOM

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Telecom

Technical/Engineering Infrastructure

Technological Awareness/ Digital and IT/Cyber Security

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

Public Policy

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

International



UTILITIES

M&A and/or Capital Markets Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Infrastructure/Technical/ Engineering

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

Public Policy

Environmental

Social/Health and Safety

Communications/Marketing/ Customer Service

International



REAL ESTATE

M&A and/or Capital Markets

Audit and/or Corporate Finance

Real Estate/Property Management and Development

Capital/Funds Management

Technological Awareness/ Digital and IT

Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations

Public Policy

Communications/Marketing/ **Customer Service**

Social/Health and Safety/ **Environmental**

International

SKILL (orange): Applied across all sectors and companies

SKILL (in bold): As applicable

Appendix B

Criteria for Board Skills

SKILL/EXPERTISE/EXPERIENCE	CRITERIA (any one is typically sufficient)	NOTES
M&A and/or Capital Markets	 Current or former role in investment banking, funds management 	Applied uniformly across all companies
	 Proven experience with M&A 	
	 Proven experience with capital raisings 	
	 Current or former corporate advisory role 	
Audit and/or Corporate Finance	 CA, CPA, former CFO role (audit and financial reporting expert) CFA 	Applied uniformly across all companies (different from the strict requirement for the financial expert on audit committee)
	Current or former partner of an auditing company	
	 Current or former role in auditing or accounting 	
	 Current or former executive role in the finance industry 	
	 Proven experience with restructuring 	
	 Expertise in corporate taxation 	
	 Current or former finance role in the government treasury department 	
	 Degree in Commerce, Finance, Accounting, Taxation or Auditing 	
Energy	Former or current executive role in the energy sector	Core skill for energy sector
	 Expertise in exploration, refining, development, production and distribution of oil & gas products 	
	 Energy advisor (e.g. to the government, to institutional investors) 	
Materials	Former or current executive role in the materials sector	Core skill for materials sector
	 Expertise in exploration, development, processing, production and distribution of minerals, metal products, building & construction products, packaging products, chemicals 	
Industrials	Former or current executive role in the industrials sector	Core skill for industrials sector
	 Former or current role with direct responsibility for logistics, infrastructure, information management 	
	Given the wide range of activities included und	er Industrials, analyst's discretion applies.

FMCG/Retail/Hospitality

- Former or current executive role in the consumer discretionary or consumer staples sectors
- · Expertise in FMCG, supply chain
- Former or current executive role in retail
- Former or current executive role in tourism and leisure
- Former or current executive role in the entertainment/gaming/wagering industry
- Former or current executive role in the advertising and broadcasting industry
- Former or current executive role in the educational, tuition, vocational and job skills industry

Core skill for consumer discretionary and consumer staples sectors

Manufacturing/Supply Chain

- Former or current executive role in the manufacturing sector
- Expertise in manufacturing, FMCG, supply chain, logistics
- Expertise in manufacturing, development, distribution and marketing of food and drink products
- Expertise in farming, distribution, storage and import/export of grain, seeds, vegetables, fruits, meat and other staples
- Expertise in viticulture, winemaking, brewing and distillation, marketing, sale and distribution of alcoholic beverages

Core skill for consumer staples

Medicine/Healthcare/ Scientific Research

- Former or current executive role in the healthcare sector
- Experience in research and development, manufacturing and sourcing, distribution, marketing and sale of healthcare and pharmaceutical products and services, medical equipment, and medicines and treatments
- Former or current executive role in a hospital, surgery or medical centre
- Expertise in health technology and diagnostics
- Current or former medical practitioner
- · Degree in Medicine, Pharmacy
- Degree in Chemistry, Biology, Health Science, Science (as applicable)

Core skill for healthcare sector

Banking Investments/Insurance/ Superannuation/Trading/FOREX

- Current or former executive role in the finance industry - bank, insurance company, investment or superannuation fund, mortgage or a broking firm
- Current or former investment banking role
- Expertise in superannuation, investment and portfolio management and advice
- Expertise in debt products, leasing, lending, refinancing

Core skill for financials sector. Broader than M&A / Capital Markets and Audit/ Corporate Finance

	- Evenoution in underwriting	
	Expertise in underwritingExpertise in insurance, reinsurance and	
	assurance	
	 Expertise in payment and clearing services 	
	 Expertise in trading shares, derivatives, commodities, and foreign exchange 	
	Current or former financial planner	
	• CFA	
Digital and IT	Current or former executive role in the IT sector	Core skill for IT sector. Different from 'Technological awareness'.
	 Expertise in software, programming and data sourcing, analytics, maintenance and storage 	
	 Expertise in digital technology, cyber security, social media 	
	Degree in IT	
Telecom	Current or former executive role in telecommunications	Core skill for telecommunications sector
	 Expertise in the consumer, wholesale and corporate telecommunication services 	
Infrastructure/Technical/Engineering	Current or former executive role in utilities	Core skill for utilities sector
	 Technical expertise in infrastructure, distribution and transmission of energy 	
	 Proven knowledge and understanding of electricity and gas infrastructure and distribution 	
	Degree in Engineering	
Real Estate/Property Management and Development	Current or former executive role in real estate	Core skill for real estate sector
	 Expertise in owning, managing and developing real estate assets 	
	 Expertise in managing real estate funds 	
	 Expertise in design and construction of real estate assets and properties 	
	Expertise in property investment	
Capital/Funds Management	Current or former executive role at fund management company	For real estate
	 Expertise in investments, portfolio and asset management 	
Technical/Engineering	Former or current technical executive role (e.g. in Engineering, Construction, Infrastructure)	For 'heavy industries' and telecom and utilities
	Technical work experience	
	Degree in Engineering	
	 Technical degree (e.g. Geology) 	

Public Policy

- Former or current role in the government
- Former or current executive role in a government organisation, body, entity, institution
- Membership on the Takeovers panel, Foreign Investment Review board
- Consultant to government, think-tanks, pro-active advocacy organisations, including international (excluding foundations, charities and university advisory boards)
- Public and private sector experience in economic policy development and analysis

For government regulated industries and companies immediately affected by changes in regulation

Social/Health and Safety

- Former or current executive role with direct control and responsibility for health, safety and environment
- Former or current role with direct accountability for health, safety and environment in the same industry
- Former or current executive role in HR
- · Former or current HR consultant
- Current member of another company's safety, health and environment committee (at least 3 years)
- Previous safety, health and environmental committee membership at another company (at least 3 years)
- Membership of global or world health institutes

For 'heavy' industries, healthcare and companies with significant exposure to health and safety risks

Environmental

- Former or current executive role with direct control and responsibility for environment and sustainability
- Former or current role with direct accountability for environment and sustainability in the same industry
- · Environmental consultant
- Current member of another company's safety, health and environment committee (at least 3 years)
- Previous safety, health and environmental committee membership at another company (at least 3 years)
- Proven knowledge of global environmental management
- Environmental science degree

For 'heavy' industries and companies whose operations have significant impact on environment

Technological Awareness/Digital and IT/ (Cyber Security)

- Former or current executive role in IT
- Proven expertise in software, cyber security, social media, digital marketing, programming
- Proven knowledge of digital technology as it relates to the business
- Ongoing professional development in the area of digital technology

For companies whose operations and delivery of products and services is significantly impacted by digital technology

Communications/Marketing/ Customer Service	 Former or current executive role in a telecommunications, marketing or media organisation Former or current executive role with responsibilities for marketing and communications Former or current executive role with direct responsibility for customer service Former or current investor relations role 	For companies providing products and services to final consumers. Core skill for companies in the media, marketing and communications.
Disruptions/Entrepreneurial/ Innovations	 Former or current executive role in an online business, start-up Proven expertise in shared economy, blockchain Recently owning/founding business Experience with digital business transformation and integration Proven experience with innovation 	For companies subject to immediate risk of disruption
Legal	 Current or former practicing lawyer, solicitor or barrister Former or current partner in a law firm Former or current general counsel Degree in law 	For companies specialising in law
HR/Remuneration	 Former or current executive role in HR Former or current HR or remuneration consultant 	For companies where human resources form significant part of business operations
International	 Current or former executive role in an overseas market where the company has operations Current or recent advisory role in an overseas market where the company has operations Current or recent executive role in an overseas market where the company has operations Proven knowledge of the overseas markets in which the company operates 	For companies with international operations

Note: The purpose of the board skills matrix disclosure in our proxy papers is to highlight various skills, experience and expertise directors bring to the board. The skills and criteria for various skills are aimed to be tailored to fit the companies' operations and business strategies.

DISCLAIMER

This document is intended to provide an overview of Glass Lewis' proxy voting policies and guidelines. It is not intended to be exhaustive and does not address all potential voting issues. Additionally, none of the information contained herein should be relied upon as investment advice. The content of this document has been developed based on Glass Lewis' experience with proxy voting and corporate governance issues, engagement with clients and issuers and review of relevant studies and surveys, and has not been tailored to any specific person.

No representations or warranties express or implied, are made as to the accuracy or completeness of any information included herein. In addition, Glass Lewis shall not be liable for any losses or damages arising from or in connection with the information contained herein or the use, reliance on or inability to use any such information. Glass Lewis expects its subscribers possess sufficient experience and knowledge to make their own decisions entirely independent of any information contained in this document.

All information contained in this report is protected by law, including but not limited to, copyright law, and none of such information may be copied or otherwise reproduced, repackaged, further transmitted, transferred, disseminated, redistributed or resold, or stored for subsequent use for any such purpose, in whole or in part, in any form or manner or by any means whatsoever, by any person without Glass Lewis' prior written consent.

© 2020 Glass, Lewis & Co., Glass Lewis Europe, Ltd., and CGI Glass Lewis Pty Ltd. (collectively, "Glass Lewis"). All Rights Reserved.

North America

UNITED STATES

Headquarters 255 California Street Suite 1100 San Francisco, CA 94111 +1 415 678 4110 +1 888 800 7001

44 Wall Street Suite 503 New York, NY 10005 +1 646 606 2345

2323 Grand Boulevard Suite 1125 Kansas City, MO 64108 +1 816 945 4525

Europe

IRELAND

15 Henry Street Limerick +353 61 292 800

UNITED KINGDOM

80 Coleman Street Suite 4.02 London, EC2R 5BJ +44 207 653 8800

GERMANY

IVOX Glass Lewis Kaiserallee 23a 76133 Karlsruhe +49 721 3549622

Asia Pacific

AUSTRALIA

CGI Glass Lewis Suite 5.03, Level 5 255 George St Sydney NSW 2000 +61 2 9299 9266

JAPAN

Shinjuku Mitsui Building 11th floor 2-1-1, Nishi-Shinjuku, Shinjuku-ku, Tokyo 163-0411

www.glasslewis.com







